Mr John Carter

Secretary

Senate Employment and Workplace Committee

Parliament House

Canberra





12th May 2001

Dear Mr Carter

Thank you for your letter of April 4th concerning adverse comments made by Dr Tom Benjamin, a past member of the academic staff of the University of New South Wales.

In his submission to the Senate Committee, Dr Benjamin states, in reference to plagiarism and scientific fraud, that I “purloined the career work of a colleague who had been in a coma and was still legally blind in a rehab ward…”  The academic, whom he does not name, is supposedly quoted by Dr Benjamin. The claim is that this “former academic, now disabled pensioner, whose work was stolen while she was in rehabilitation”:  was shocked…distraught etc…(in quotes).

Response: I have never purloined the work of any colleague.  The academic in question had had a cerebrovascular stroke in 1993, I believe, while a fulltime academic and PhD candidate in the School of HSM.  As she was unable to teach, a part-time lecturer was appointed to teach her subject that year and in 1994, until a fulltime appointment was made. In 1995, I was hired to teach that subject and commenced mid-semester.  The course material (lecture notes for students) was written by that academic and acknowledged as that. It is standard university practice for teaching materials to be used by colleagues, with due acknowledgement. In this case, from 1996 onwards, it was acknowledged on the cover of the lecture notes, as “Written by XXX, edited by Anna Whelan” with the month and year. I also told students about the work of the colleague during lectures and about her health condition, so that they understood the situation. Each year I made changes and additions to the course material.

I met with the medically retired colleague when I first started in late 1995 and we discussed the material, my response to it, my offer to assist her in future with her thesis (which at that time she was unable to do). There was no shock or distress on her part and we even discussed additional work I would have to do to upgrade later units in the course (units 12-14 from memory).  She never indicated that she had concerns about the use of the material. I later developed the course for block teaching mode in 1996/7, giving a totally different emphasis to the written material, developed case studies incorporating group work for students.

In 1998-2000, I was on leave from UNSW whilst appointed as Associate Professor of Cross Cultural Health, at University of Western Sydney. During that period, I continued to offer the elective subject at UNSW in block teaching mode. In late 1999, I was attacked by Dr Benjamin at a public departmental forum (with the Dean in attendance) for plagiarism. At the time, I had no idea what Dr Benjamin was referring to.

When I made enquiries, I was told that the front page of the course notes that year did not acknowledge the name of the retired colleague.  The template for the front cover of the course notes was on an administrative staff member’s computer, not on mine. I did not alter the acknowledgement and I have no recollection of asking that it be altered to exclude the former colleague’s name. When I found out, I immediately notified the head of school, Mr Ian Forbes, the Business Manager of the school and the retired colleague to apologise. I explained that it was an inadvertent mistake and that, as academic co-ordinator of the subject, I took full responsibility for the content. I was ultimately responsible for checking all course material, and I had neglected to proof-read the front cover sheet. My main concern was always the content following the front page. The error was not deliberate or malicious. It was since corrected and I can enclose a copy from 2000, with the corrected version.

It is relevant that the Senate Committee be aware that I have had a cordial work relationship with Dr Benjamin, until early 1998. Whilst in the position of Master of Health Administration Co-ordinator (dealing with student inquiries and issues), I raised with Dr Benjamin student concerns about his subject, which they stated was causing them stress. One in particular had been in tears to me about her concerns.  He responded aggressively and abusively, shouting at me in the office, and later in the carpark. I reported this harassment to the Head of School and avoided contact with Dr Benjamin from then on.

It is my assessment that Dr Benjamin’s submission to the Senate Enquiry is an abuse of process, and a continuation of his malicious attack on me, caused by my expressing concerns about his treatment of me (and indeed students) by documenting it to the Head of School. 

I would appreciate if this response could be placed in the appropriate file so that Dr Benjamin’s submission is not taken as the only story. If further information is required about the issues raised by Dr Benjamin I am very willing to assist the Senate Committee in its investigation.

Yours sincerely

Dr Anna Whelan

